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MEMORANDUM
March 3, 2009
TO:
Lake County Planning, Building and Zoning Committee

FR:
Robert Mosteller, Deputy Director

Lake County Department of Planning, Building and Development

RE:     Leese’s Acres Subdivision – Vernon Township

Variation from the Lake County Unified Development Ordinance – Subdivision Performance Assurance Requirements
The proposed subdivision is a 5.03 acre parcel zoned Estate (E) and is located on the east side of Elm Road approximately ¼  mile north of State Route 22 in Vernon Township.  The zoning and general character of the area is single-family residential.  The Village of Lincolnshire is located east and northeast of the proposed subdivision.           The Leese’s Acres Subdivision is being developed as a Conventional Single-Family Residential Subdivision consisting of 2 (two) lots. Lot 1 contains an existing residence.  

The property will be served by a private road which will take direct access to Elm Road.  This subdivision will be served by private water wells and public sewer provided by the Village of Lincolnshire. The applicant’s name is Gerald Leese.  

Previous County Action Related to Street Standards
On February 25, 2005, this Committee approved two variations from Article 10 of the UDO relating to the standards for private streets. The variations enabled the developer to reduce the right-of-way and pavement width for the proposed private street that provides access to Lot 2 of the subdivision.  The specifics of the variations are listed in the table below: 

	Right-of-way Feature
	UDO Standard
	Variance Allowance

	Right-of-way Width
	33 feet
	25 feet

	Pavement Width
	18 feet
	12 feet


Variation Request

On March 2, 2006, the Staff Review Committee approved the Final Plat and Final Engineering plans.  As required by Article 10.19.3.C and 10.19.4.C of the UDO, the developer is required to provide restoration and subdivision assurances in the amount of $190,872.83 to guarantee the construction of the subdivision related improvements.                                    

Mr. Leese’s request is to postpone providing the assurances until a buyer for the new lot has been established and has applied for a building permit for a single-family dwelling.  The developer’s request for the variation is attached to this report.
Recommendation

The Staff Review Committee is opposed to granting the variation to postpone the submittal of the subdivision performance assurance.  Staff believes the variation is not necessary as the applicant could simply delay the recordation of the Final Plat of Subdivision until they have a buyer for the lot.  Denying the variation will not prevent the petitioner’s ability to subdivide his property, it will only require that he choose between recording the subdivision at this time and providing the required assurances, or delay the recordation of the plat and request a variation from the 24-month period within which the Final Plat must be approved after filing.  
The approved engineering plan proposes extensive improvements on both lots which will necessitate participation by both property owners to complete.
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